
Many projects have specifications which have us install a back-coating on the hollow metal frames prior to 
installing grout. This coating product is usually a bituminous product, which is flammable and will void the 
UL label of any UL-labeled frame, unless specifically UL tested for both products installed.  We also  
sometimes have specifications that specify using a plaster-based materiel in lieu of mortar.  This plaster 
material causes more problems with the frames and should not be installed per HMMA (Hollow Metal Man-
ufactures Association).  We need to discuss with the architect and/or owner should these two issues 
come up in the project specifications.  Please take the time to review your projects. 

Corey Zussman, AIA, NCARB - Director of Quality Management 

 The letter from Ceco doors is typical throughout the industry. The door companies have 
not tested these frames with this coating installed.   

 

Hollow metal frames DO NOT need to be filled to achieve their fire ratings. 
 

 The UL label is still voided if the bituminous-coated frame is filled with grout. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

UL has also written to Curries, “regarding usage of bituminous  
coating within the throat (cavity) of steel frames, that bituminous 
coatings have a high potential to cause flaming on the unexposed 
surface of a fire rated opening.  This would result in that opening 
not complying with requirements of the appropriate test  
standards.”  

Frames today are usually made with Galvaneal steel, which is a stronger sheet steel that  
resists corrosion better than plain hot-dipped galvanized steel.  This new product makes it 
safer to install grout without the need for coatings.  

There are other coatings available which are not flammable that the architect could specify 
should they choose to.  Talk to your hollow metal frame fabricator for more products. 

We should never install wet grout against gypsum board or a wood frame. 

PLEASE DO NOT HESITATE TO CONTACT ME SHOULD BACK-COATING BE SPECIFIED ON YOUR PROJECT, OR YOU 
WOULD LIKE COPIES OF THE MATERIAL I HAVE REGARDING THIS TOPIC. 

Subject:  Back-painting/Back-coating in the Throat of Fire-rated Street Door Frames 
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